MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 25th JUNE 2012
In the Chair:
Councillor S Blaney
Members Present:
Councillors D F Cunningham, W Graham, D M McAllister, N McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M A McKillop, S McKillop, C McShane, P McShane, C C Thompson. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Director of Corporate Services




Mr A McPeake, Director of Environmental Services


Mrs E Mulholland, Director of Development Services

Ms J McMath, Planning Service

Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer

Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
12/16:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors Hunter and Baird.
12:03:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 28TH MAY  2012
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 28th May 2012 having been circulated, were taken as read.
It was agreed that the following amendments would be made to the minutes;

Page 2 - ascertain if Councillor Hunter was present and if so amend the vote

Page 9 – amend to Technical Services Officer rather than Community Services Officer 

Page 10 - Note of Councillor S McKillop leaving the meeting after the discussion on Infrastructure Fund


After discussion, 



Councillor McDonnell proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 28th May 2012 be adopted.”
12/16:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 28TH MAY 2012 

Environmental Improvements

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk confirmed that there had been no response as yet from the Environment Minister.
12/16:05
PRESENTATION BY CAUSEWAY COAST AND GLENS RTP ON THE 

DRAFT TOURISM AREA PLAN (Requested at previous meeting)

After discussion,



Councillor McCambridge proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,



“That the meeting continue in committee.”



A comprehensive presentation was delivered by Don Wilmont of Causeway Coast and Glens RTP on the draft Tourism Area Plan, followed by questions and answers.



Following discussion, during which the work on the draft Tourism Area Plan was commended;




Councillor D McAllister proposed,




Seconded by Councillor S McKillop and resolved,



“That Council would endorse the Draft Tourism Area Plan.”
It was also agreed, following the official launch, that Council would release a press statement endorsing the Plan and highlighting some of the issues.

The meeting continued out of committee.
12/16:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION

The Planning Schedule which had been circulated was taken as read.


E/2011/0089/F  Mr H Harvey, 43 Glen Road, Glenariff.  Location, adjacent to 29 
Kilmore Road Glenariff.  Proposed change of access to arable land to include 

hardstanding within field for safe use of horsebox. (Recommended for approval)
E/2011/0186/F  R Huggins, C/O Bailey Architecture, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle, BT54 6QE.  Location, 111 Cushendall Road, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle, Co Antrim, BT54 6RA.  Proposed farm diversification project involving the replacement of existing farm buildings with a bunk house for Tourists. (Recommended for approval)
The above two applications were approved.

E/2012/0027/F  Mr N McGuile, 10 Dalriada Gardens, Cushendall, Ballymena, BT44 0QG.  Proposed extensions to front and rear, new porch, roofspace conversion to accommodate 3 no. bedrooms. (Recommended for Refusal)
Ms McMath stated that although this application was listed for refusal on the schedule, amended plans had since been submitted and that she was now able to recommend an approval.

This was agreed.

E/2009/0221/O  Mr Lexy Halliday, C/O 20/20 Chartered Architects Ltd, 9A Linenhall Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6DP.  Location, lands to rear of 206 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Proposed 10 self catering holiday retreat cottages and associated features. (Recommended for refusal)
The above application was withdrawn.

E/2011/0251/O  Mr W Irons, C/O McMullan Architecture Unit C7, The Rainey Centre, 80 – 82 Rainey Street, Magherafelt, BT45 5AG.  Location, 170m SW of 6 Ballaghmore Road, Bushmills, Co Antrim, BT57 8RH.  Proposed dwelling and garage on a farm. (Recommended for refusal)

It was agreed that the above application would be held for 2 weeks to consider additional information and that it would only be brought back to Council if there was a change of opinion.

E/2011/0252/O  Mr James Mitchell, C/O Mc McMullan Architecture Unit C7, The Rainey Centre, 80 – 82 Rainey Street, Magherafelt, BT45 5AG.  Location, 180m south of St Patrick’s Church, 179 Glenshesk Road, Armoy, BT53 8RJ.  Proposed dwelling and garage on a farm. (Recommended for refusal)

It was agreed that the above application would be held for 2 weeks to allow for representation from an MLA.

12/16:11
DUNSEVERICK HARBOUR – ISSUE OF LAND OWNERSHIP


(Requested by Councillor C McShane)


It was agreed that this item would be brought forward.
Following discussion, during which issues raised included, changes to the harbour area and structures within it, ownership of land and the placement of caravans in the area; it was agreed that the DES would follow up his letter to the National Trust regarding the issue.
The SPO confirmed that the enforcement section of the Planning Service were also looking into the situation

It was agreed that a multi-agency approach would be best.

Councillor S McKillop wished to have it recorded that she disagreed with it being a multi agency approach only and stated that the Community Group should be involved.

This was agreed.
Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

12/16:06
PRESENTATION WITH ROADS SERVICE – SPRING CONSULTATION 
PROGRAMME


Councillor Blaney welcomed Ms Mackle and Mr McKinley to the meeting.

Reference was made to the Roads Service report which had been circulated and was 
taken as read.
Ms Mackle delivered the report discussing issues of progress and plans for the incoming year for road maintenance, resurfacing, drainage, minor schemes, traffic works and street lighting.

Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

Questions and answers were then taken in which time Councillors P McShane and R McIlroy left and returned to the meeting. Issues discussed included a reduction in grass cutting and affected areas, lack of resurfacing in the Causeway area, flooding in various areas of the district, signage for churches on the Whitepark Road, traffic management and calming in various areas, car parking in Bushmills, traffic issues in the Glens and Ballycastle town centres, tourist signage, proposed footways, Rathlin Island, speed limits and response times to correspondence.
Councillor McIlroy wished to have it recorded that a complaint regarding the Isle on Castlecatt Road had been passed onto Coleraine and that he wished this to be looked at again. 
  Councillor N McAllister left the meeting at this point.
12/16:07
ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES REPORT

The Environmental Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Caravan Site Licences

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the issue of caravan site licences for the sites listed on the report.

Environmental Health Services Plan 2012/13

Reference was made to Environmental Health Service Plan 2012/13 which was outlined in the report.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would approve the Environmental Health Service Plan for 2012/13.

Councillor N McAllister returned to the meeting.

Pilot Study to develop operational arrangements on Fly-Tipping
The pilot scheme developed by the Northern Ireland Environment Agency was outlined and it was stated that Council’s participation was sought.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would participate in the Fly-tipping Pilot Study.

Building Regulations (NI) 2000
In relation to a query raised regarding a rejected plan, it was agreed that a meeting would be held with Anthony Tohill of the Group Committee, the DES, the applicant and Councillors McIlroy and Graham with regard to rejected plans listed at 2.1.2 on the Building Control report.

Application for Occasional Entertainments Licence
An application for an Occasional Licence was received from Mr R Laverty, 3 Craigagh View, Cushendun for a marquee in the grounds of Cushendun GAC on 10th to 15th July 2012.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the application for Occasional Entertainments Licence subject to PSNI and NI Fire and Rescue consultations.

Operational procedures for Portnagree House
After discussion, it was agreed that the operational procedures for Portnagree House as outlined in the report would be approved.

Game of Thrones
Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the additional day of filming requested by Game of Thrones at Ballintoy Harbour on 24th July 2012.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Tender for Automatic Public Convenience for the Seafront, Ballycastle
After discussion, it was agreed to award JC Decaux the contract for the provision of an APC for a period of 15 years for a sum of £14,790 plus VAT.

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

Tender for 2nd Hand Tipper Van 
After discussion, it was agreed to purchase the 2008 Ford Transit Pickup for the sum of £7600 plus VAT from Allen Millar, Limavady.
Tender for 2 No. Second Hand Refuse Collection Vechicle

After discussion, it was agreed to award Alan Millar Ltd the contract for provision of 2 No 2nd hand RCV’s for a sum of £75,000 plus VAT.

Moyle Streetwise
It was agreed that the DES would pass on congratulations to Carson Glass for his provision of fruit at the Moyle Streetwise event.

Asbestos at Cabragh Road

In response to a query from Councillors, it was agreed that the DES would look into the presence of asbestos at Cabragh Road, Bushmills.

Hire Of Mechanical Road Sweeper
Reference was made to a request which had been received from Glen Rovers GAC Armoy.

After discussion, it was agreed in principle to approve the request from Glen Rovers GAC regarding hire of a mechanical sweeper twice per year subject to suitable costings being brought back to Council

After discussion,



Councillor Graham proposed,



Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved,



“That the Environmental Services Department Report  be adopted.”
Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.


12/16:08
INTERIM DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT
The Interim Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
North East Rural Development – Strategic Project
Reference was made to proposed strategic projects under the North East Rural Development Partnership and it was recommended that a Green Book appraisal be commissioned.
After discussion, 

Councillor Thompson proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved,

“That Council approve a budget of £5000 and commission a Green Book economic appraisal for the North East Rural Development Strategic Project.”
Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

Dereliction on the North Coast
Reference was made to a letter from a Ballycastle resident with regard to dereliction on the North Coast and specifically Ballycastle.

Following discussion, it was agreed that Council call a meeting with Central Government departments within the next month to discuss the topic of dereliction in the North Coast particularly the Moyle area.  It was also agreed that the Community Groups in the area would be asked for their views on this beforehand and to pass these on to their local Councillor.

Exploring options for the Commissioning of Generalist Voluntary Advice at Local Government Level
Reference was made to collaborative work carried out within the Cluster regarding voluntary advice in each of the Council areas.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council approve the preferred option as detailed in the report ‘Commissioning of  Voluntary Generalist Advice – Review for North East Councils’
Councillor Thompson left the meeting at this point.

Dundarave Football Pavillion
Reference was made to a previous request from the National Trust’s Community Engagement Officer for Council to fund the shortfall for a piece of artwork ‘Hope Travels’ on the Dundarave Football Pavillion.

Councillor Thompson returned to the meeting.
After discussion,


Councillor S McKillop proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,

“That £2,000 be added to the Capital Budget of Dundarave Football Pavillion in order to fund the piece of artwork ‘Hope Travels’ under the percentage for art policy.”
On a vote being taken, there were six votes in favour of and five against the proposal which was carried.

Councillor Thompson returned to the meeting.

Malin Waters
After discussion,

Councillor N McAllister proposed

Councillor M A McKillop

Seconded by Councillor Thompson

Councillor Thompson proposed

Councillor P McShane

Seconded by Councillor N McAllister

Councillor McCambridge proposed

Councillor Hunter

Seconded by Councillor S McKillop

Councillor Graham proposed

Councillor S McKillop

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy
be nominated to attend the Malin Waters reception in Derry/Londonderry on 4th July 2012.

Community Infrastructure Fund
Discussion took place regarding the criteria for the Community Infrastructure Fund and who was able to apply for this funding.

Following discussion,

Councillor S McKillop proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,


“That the criteria be reviewed with immediate effect.”

On a vote being taken, there were three votes in favour of and five against the proposal which was lost.

Councillor McCambridge left the meeting at this point.


After discussion,



Councillor P McShane  proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,



“That the Interim Development Services Report be adopted.”

12/16:09
INTERIM CORPORATE SERVICES REPORT

The Interim Corporate Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Seafront Exhibition Centre
It was stated that the Seafront Exhibition Centre was now vacant and that there was no immediate use for the building this year.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Seafront Exhibition Centre would be advertised for rent with the local Estate Agent with a closing date of mid July.
Retention and Disposal Policy and Schedule
Reference was made to the draft Retention and Disposal Policy and Schedule in the report, which is now a statutory requirement.
After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Thompson and resolved,

“That that the Retention and Disposal Policy and schedule for Moyle District Council would be approved.”

Year-End Accounts 2011-12
Councillor McCambridge returned to the meeting.

After discussion, in which issues raised included the balance of the reserves and the loss of funding opportunity for Waste Management issues;


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the Waste Management Accrual would be increased to £100,000.”
After further discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Year End Accounts 2011-12 would be approved.”
Draft Annual Governance Statement 2011-12
Reference was made to the Draft Annual General Statement which had been reviewed and updated for 2011-12 financial year to reflect progress in year.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Draft Annual Governance Statement 2011-12 would be approved.”
Internal Audit 2012 – 2013
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the Internal Audit Report 2011-12 would be approved and that the contract for Internal Audit Services with Moore Stephens would be extended for a further two years.”

Property Matters

After discussion the following property matters were agreed; 

That permission would be given for the Model Aircraft group to use the Seafront area Ballycastle on 22nd July for North Antrim Model Aircraft Club fun day.
That the Marconi Festival would be permitted use of the Seafront area Ballycastle on 5th August 2012

That permission would be given to the Rathlin Development and Community Association to hold a social event on Rathlin seafront with access to power supply from the Boathouse.
After discussion,



Councillor Graham proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,



“That the Interim Corporate Services Report be adopted.”
12/16:10 
CHANGES TO APPOINTMENTS DEFERRED FROM AGM

After discussion, it was agreed that a list of those wishing to leave Committees would be forwarded to the Clerk before the July Council Meeting and that these would be listed on the Agenda.

After discussion,



Councillor R McIlroy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,



“That Councillor S McKillop be nominated onto the Dunseverick Community Association.”


Councillor S McKillop left the meeting at this point.

12/16:12
THAT THIS COUNCIL SUPPORTS THE ASSEMBLY COMMUNITY RELATIONS WORKING GROUP’S CALL FOR THE ZERO TOLERANCE POLICY ON PARAMILITARY FLAGS AND THAT COUNCILLOR’S DO EVERYTHING IN THEIR POWER TO DISCOURAGE THE DISPLAY OF PARAMILITARY FLAGS THROUGHOUT MOYLE

(Requested by Councillor C Thompson)

After discussion, during which the issue of timing of this motion was discussed,


Councillor C Thompson proposed,



Seconded by Councillor N McAllister and resolved,



“That this Council supports the Assembly Community Relations Working Group’s call for the zero tolerance policy on paramilitary flags and that Councillor’s do everything in their power to discourage the display of paramilitary flags throughout Moyle.”

12/16:13
THAT COUNCIL WRITE TO THE DEPARTMENT OF EMPLOYMENT AND LEARNING EXPRESSING OUR SHOCK AND CONCERN AT THEIR DECISION TO STOP THE TEN POUNDS WEEKLY INCENTIVE PAYMENT TO UNEMPLOYED ADULTS ON ESSENTIAL SKILLS COURSES 

(Requested by Councillor C Thompson)

After discussion,



Councillor Thompson proposed,



Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,



“That a letter would be sent to the Department of Employment and Learning expressing Council’s shock and concern at their decision to stop the ten pounds weekly incentive payment to unemployed adults on essential skills courses.”
12/16:14
TO AGREE NUMBERS ATTENDING THE BALLINASLOE AND PUCK FAIRS TO ARRANGE ACCOMMODATION

(Requested by Councillor Graham)
After discussion,


Councillor Thompson proposed,




Seconded by Councillor N McAllister,

“That Councillors Hunter and McIlroy attend Ballinasloe and Councillors Hunter and Blaney attend Puck Fair.”

12/16:15
THAT COUNCIL INVESTIGATE FUNDING OPPORTUNITIES FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF ELECTRIC CAR CHARGE POINTS IN MOYLE 

(Requested by Councillor Thompson)

Reference was made to the fact that there would be a cost of £10,000 payable to join the scheme.


Councillor Thompson withdrew his proposal.

12/16:16
THAT COUNCIL WRITE TO TOURISM IRELAND TO REQUEST MOYLE’S INVOLVEMENT IN THE ‘GATHERING 2013’ AND FURTHER REQUESTS A PRESENTATION ON THE EVENT


(Requested by Councillor C McShane)


After discussion,



Councillor C McShane proposed,



Seconded by Councillor N McAllister and resolved,

“That Council write to Failte Ireland to ask that any events to be held in the Moyle area be added onto the promotional material for the ‘Gathering 2013’ and that a letter be sent to the DETI Minister to ask that she reviews her decision and participates in the event.”
12/16:17
THAT THIS COUNCIL SUPPORTS THE RIGHTS OF PEOPLE FROM THE GAY AND LESBIAN COMMUNITY TO DONATE BLOOD IN THE NORTH OF IRELAND; IS CONCERNED THAT THE HEALTH MINISTER IS ALLOWING HIS PREJUDICES TO INFLUENCE POLICY; RECOGNISES THAT ALL DONATED BLOOD IS SUBJECT TO A RIGOROUS SCREENING PROCESS AND CALLS ON THE MINISTER FOR HEALTH TO LIFT THE LIFE-TIME BAN ON GAY BLOOD DONATIONS IN THE NORTH OF IRELAND 

(Requested by Councillor Thompson)

After discussion,



Councillor Thompson proposed,



Seconded by Councillor N McAllister and resolved,



“That this Council supports the rights of people from the gay and lesbian community to donate blood in the North of Ireland; is concerned that the Health Minister is allowing his prejudices to influence policy; recognises that all donated blood is subject to a rigorous screening process and calls on the Minister for Health to lift the life-time ban on gay blood donations in the North of Ireland.”
12/16:18
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Local Government Staff Commission for Northern Ireland, Champions for Equality and Diversity – Workshop for Champions and support officers.  To be held on Wednesday 27th June 2012 from 10:00am in Lisburn Civic Centre

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor Thompson would attend the workshop.
12/16:19
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 

and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

Transfer of license for McQuaig’s Bar, Rathlin Island.
There were no objections to the above application.
12/16:20
Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

12/16:21
CorrespondencE
(a) Northern Ireland Local Government Association – Corporate Plan – Draft for Consultation, September 2012 – March 2016 
Noted

(b) Nilga Draft response to the Consultation on the draft Single Use Carrier Bags Charge Regulations 2012


Noted
(c) Letter dated 25th May 2012 from the Northern Ireland Children and Young People’s Commissioner asking that Council consider and endorse their Participation Policy Statement of Intent 
It was agreed that Council would endorse the Northern Ireland Children and Young People’s Commissioners Participation Policy Statement of Intent.
(d) Letter dated 30th May 2012 from the Department of the Environment in response to Council’s letter regarding a resolution that all planning applications should be accompanied by digital photographs provided by the applicants 
Noted.

(e) Letter dated 31st May 2012 from the Minister for Social Development in response to Council’s letter regarding the suspension of double glazing schemes 
Noted.

(f) Letter dated 6th June 2012 from the Minister for Social Development in response to Council’s letter regarding the motion passed by Council in relation to the recent report of the Commissioner for Children and Young People 

Noted.


(g) Correspondence from Nilga, dated 11th June 2012 regarding member’s benefits 

Noted.
(h) Letter dated 11th June 2012 from the Minister for Regional Development in response to Council’s letter regarding funding for North Coast Community Transport 


Noted.
(i) Letter dated 13th June 2012 from Roads Service in response to Council’s letter regarding Car Parking, Bushmills 
Noted.

(j) Letter dated 14th June from Newtownabbey Borough Council seeking support for their campaign re recognition for the veterans of the Artic Convoys during World War II 
It was agreed to support Newtownabbey Borough Council’s campaign re recognition for the veterans of the Artic Convoys during World War II.
(k) Correspondence received on 19th June 2012 which had been sent to the Coleraine Chronicle regarding works at Carrickmore Road 
Noted

(l) Correspondence from North East Peace III Partnership regarding Leadership in a Shared Society, Information paper and Expression of Interest Form

Noted
Peace III Leadership Course

After discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

“That Councillors N McAllister, M A McKillop and McCambridge would be nominated to attend.”

Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That it would be requested that due to exceptional circumstances Councillor Blaney be permitted to complete this course.”

Councillor C McShane withdrew her name from the course.

The meeting concluded at 11:10pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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25th June 2012



